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Fairhaven Town Clerk Study Committee 

February 6, 2018 Meeting Minutes 
 
 
 
 

Present: Chairperson Ann Richard, Kyle Bueno, Clerk Anne O’Brien, Mark Badwey, Vice 
Chairperson Bernard Roderick, Carolyn Hurley, Phil Washko, Bryan Wood. 
 
Ms. Richard called the meeting to order in the Town Hall East Room at 5:00 p.m.  The meeting 
was video recorded by the Cable Access Department.    
 

MINUTES 
 
The Committee reviewed the minutes of the January 22, 2018 meeting. Mr. Bueno motioned to 
approve the minutes.  Ms. Hurley seconded. Vote carried with two abstentions from Mr. Washko 
and Mr. Wood. (6-2-0). 
 

COMMUNITY COMPARABLES 
 
The Committee reviewed its findings from the previous meeting’s assignment to reach out to 
peer communities for their input on the elected/appointed Town Clerk issue. 
 
Mark Badwey contacted Bourne (elected) and Everett (appointed). Kyle Bueno contacted Carver 
(elected) and Gardner (appointed). Carolyn Hurley contacted Rockland (elected) and 
Middleborough (appointed). Anne O'Brien contacted Norton (appointed) and Seekonk (elected). 
Ann Richard contacted Norwood (in transition) and Wareham (elected). See attachments for 
detailed responses.   
 

INTERVIEW WITH MARK REES 
 
At 5:15 pm, the Committee met with Town Administrator Mark Rees upon the Committee’s 
request, to ask him his thoughts on the Town Clerk position. 
 
When asked why the Committee was formed and why the change was being considered, Mr. 
Rees said that, with the long-time Town Clerk announcing her retirement, it would be an apt time 
to review the position and make a recommendation as to whether it should remain elected or 
become appointed. Mr. Rees said that his job is to oversee and enact policy, not to set it. For that 
reason, he presented the matter to the Selectmen at their goal setting meeting, and they formed 
the Town Clerk Study Committee to make a recommendation to the Board of Selectmen on the 
matter. 
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Mr. Badwey asked Mr. Rees if the duties of the Town Clerk have changed over the years. Mr. 
Rees answered that if any changes have occurred, they have occurred at the State level, as the 
Town Clerk has many state requirements to meet. He said that the Town Clerk position is 
“ministerial” and does not set policy. He said the position requires someone “skilled and 
knowledgeable”. 
 
Mr. Badwey asked if Mr. Rees thought that the Town should be directly in charge of the Town 
Clerk or if the Town Administrator should be directly in charge of the Town Clerk. Mr. Rees 
said that he felt having the Town Administrator oversee the daily work performance of the Town 
Clerk would improve services, improve shared resources, and would strengthen the power 
structure of the Town offices. 
 
Mr. Washko asked if the demands on the Town Clerk have increased over the years. Mr. Rees 
said that there were more demands in the way of technology, and keeping up with the software 
and databases available to Town Clerks.  
 
Mr. Roderick asked how the Town Clerk would be evaluated on his/her performance.  Mr. Rees 
said that he/she would be treated like any other non-union department head personnel, and that 
the current classification/compensation/personnel policy project would give administration the 
tools to conduct annual performance reviews for all non-union personnel; this would be applied 
to the Town Clerk as well, if he/she reported to the Town Administrator.  Mr. Roderick asked 
how the Town Administrator could monitor the Town Clerk’s performance on a daily basis 
without daily interaction. Mr. Rees said that he would use the same objectives he uses for other 
non-union department head personnel: work objectives, resident feedback, timeliness, etc. 
 
Mr. Bueno asked Mr. Rees if he has experience with working with both elected and appointed 
Town Clerks, and if he could comment on the difference working with each. Mr. Rees answered 
that, prior to working for the Town of Fairhaven, he had only worked with appointed Town 
Clerks, but he has worked in other settings with elected treasurer/collectors. He said that he felt 
there can be accountability problems with elected officials carrying out specified professions. 
 
Mr. Roderick asked Mr. Rees what his reaction would be to potentially “disenfranchising” voters 
and concentrating power to the Town Hall with the conversion of the Town Clerk position to 
appointed. Mr. Rees said that a distinction should be drawn between policy setting and 
enforcement. He said that elected officials set policy at the direction of their constituents. 
Appointed officials enact/enforce the policy at the direction of the elected officials. As an non-
policy setting official (administrative), he felt that making the Town Clerk appointed would not 
be taking a policy-setting vote away from the people. 
 
Mr. Washko asked Mr. Rees if he had been directly involved in the hiring of a Town Clerk 
before.  Mr. Rees did not immediately recall such a hire, but stated it would follow the same 
process of any non-union department head hiring: drafting of a job description, recruitment and 
advertisement in trade websites/journals, interview, check references. 
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Mr. Badwey asked about what kind of qualification the position would require. Mr. Rees said 
that there are certifications that are desirable in the position of Town Clerk, and those 
designations could be written into the job description. 
 
Mr. Wood asked if an appointed Town Clerk would join a bargaining unit. Mr. Rees said that 
department heads in Fairhaven are non-union personnel. 
 
Mr. Roderick asked Mr. Rees to speak to the value of a Town Clerk having community-specific 
knowledge.  Mr. Rees stated that community-specific knowledge is good, but it is most 
important to have a Town Clerk who is knowledgeable in the requirements and statues of the 
position. 
 

TOWN GOVERNMENT STUDY COMMITTEE 
 
Mr. Washko, chairman of the former Town Government Study Committee, said that his group 
had studied the Town Clerk position. Mr. Washko distributed materials that had been used in the 
TGSC’s work – see Attachments.  The group will review the documents and comment at the next 
meeting. 
 
Next meeting’s agenda will focus on the pros/cons listing of the appointed/elected Town Clerk, 
and details on how the Public Forum will be run. 
 
At 6:07 p.m. Ms. Hurley motioned to adjourn. Mr. Badwey seconded. Vote was unanimous. (8-
0). 
 
Respectfully, 
 
 
Anne O’Brien 
Clerk – Human Resources Director 
Minutes approved 02/12/2018 
 
Documents appended: 
 
Attachment A1&2: Correspondence from Kyle Bueno 
 
Attachment B1&2: Correspondence from Bernard Roderick 
 
Attachment C1&2: Reading materials submitted by Phil Washko 
 
Attachment D1&2: Correspondence from Anne O’Brien 
 
 










































